Prince George’s SECAC 4/21/20

Meeting was held virtually via Zoom.

Board members in attendance: Troy Sampson, chair; Sarah Wayland, vice chair; Jamie Anfenson-Comeau, secretary; Pamela Talley, community outreach manager; Ayo Bello, listserv and website manager.
Others in attendance: See attached screen shots.

Chairman Troy Sampson opened the meeting at 6:35 p.m. and welcomed the virtual attendees, noting that these are unprecedented times, due to schools and most businesses being closed due to the novel coronavirus pandemic.
Trinell Bowman, director of special education, said that resources for parents are available on the school system’s website, which is updated on a daily. She said that each week, new enrichment packets are posted for students and will be made available in print at the school system’s meal sites. There are packets for special education pre-kindergarten and CRI students, resources for managing behaviors and guidance for parents and guardians for IEP and 504 meetings.

Ms. Bowman said that case managers should be contacting parents/guardians soon if they have not already to go over the Individualized Continuity of Learning Plan and to discuss what aspects of the IEP can be provided during distance learning.

Jennifer Brown, instructional supervisor for special programs, discussed supports and programs for students with autism.

Ms. Brown said supports for students with autism are provided across all grade levels and Least Restrictive Environments, including neighborhood schools, early childhood centers, elementary school autism programs, autism extension programs (for students with significant cognitive developmental needs in addition to autism) and regional programs.

Ms. Brown said Crisis Resource Intervention Teachers, or CERTs, have been piloted at Barnaby Manor and Catherine T. Reed elementary schools, and will be expanded to all autism program elementary schools. 

Ms. Brown said all autism program schools will also have Sensory Calming Rooms. The focus of the rooms is as a preventative self-regulation aid. The rooms can have visual, auditory and tactile stimuli and other tools to help students self-regulate. She said the rooms are not recess rooms, crisis rooms and not classroom or homework rooms, nor are they a reward for good behavior.

Jessica Krumm, autism instructional specialist, demonstrated a link on the school system’s website to a toolkit for supporting individuals with autism in uncertain times. The toolkit provides resources that can be printed out and used at home.
It also includes social stories and a parent tip sheet.

Laura Sibbald, autism specialist, discussed Relationship Development Intervention. RDI is a parent-led, developmentally-based intervention that estabilishes a guiding relation ship between children and families and develops dynamic intelligence, Ms. Sibbald said.

RDI build social referencing skills and emotional regulation, decreases prompt dependency, increases initiation skills and novel communication skills, increases social engagement and increases social self-advocacy/self awareness, Ms. Sibbald said.

The first RDI parent group in PGCPS was established in 2009. RDI involves extensive online and in-person training.

Ms. Sibbald said RDI builds a sense of community with autism specialists and other parents and a sense of empowerment.

Betty Atkins, autism specialist, discussed the RDI teacher institute, a program that certifies teachers working with students with autism. Ms. Atkins said the school system began piloting the program three years ago. She said it helps teachers develop activities that promote engagement and independent thinking, and the training is for all ages and development levels.

This year, the third cohort is working with staff at Margaret Brent Regional School. They had online trainings in the fall, and an in-person, three-day workshop. Prior to the pandemic outbreak, they were working with Sarah Wayland on the onsite observational process.

Due to the pandemic, final projects will not be due until after schools reopen.
One of the attendees asked how RDI works.

Ms. Atkins said that typically, they run parent workshops so that parents can participate in shorter sessions to decide if it is a fit for their families, as it is a very time-intensive program.

Dr. Abila Tazanu, executive director of the One World Center for Autism, said the nonprofit sees itself as providing wrap-around services for those in the community living with autism.

Dr. Tazanu said One World closed for two weeks due to the pandemic in order to regroup, and is now providing telehealth services.

Dr. Tazanu said autism is a neurodevelopmental condition that affects one’s ability to process information in three core areas: communication, social interactions and behaviors. She said that life is a journey in information processing. Autism impacts an individual’s ability to process experiences and build relationships. 

Dr. Tazanu said that while there are a lot of unknowns for neurotypical youth, they don’t have to face as many obstacles as autistic youth.

Dr. Tazanu said that over 1,900 students in the school system have autism, and that Prince George’s County is the second highest county in the state for percentage of children identified with autism.

Dr. Tazanu said the top five needs of individuals with autism and their families are access to care, global support for youth, access to childcare, training and education and adequate health care coverage.

Dr. Tazanu said she started One World after her son was diagnosed and she was told that Prince George’s County is the worst county in the state for a child with autism. One World was started in 2007 with a small grant from the American Academy of Pediatrics. It is currently located in Lanham. She said that One World’s mission is to link individuals and families with autism with services and supports in the community and to provide community awareness.

Dr. Tazanu said the goal is to get children with autism out in the community, to see the world and have the world see them and realize that the world is not just neurotypical individuals.

Dr. Tazanu said that all face-to-face programs have been suspended during the pandemic.

One World programs include:


SOAR – prioritizes needs and provides supports and referrals to educational and community resources.


Embrace Our World family workshops – currently on hold.


Caregiver support groups – Mom2Mom and Dads4Dads are currently moving online.


Respite services – currently on hold.


Individual support services – Effort placed on early identification. Provide diagnostic services for autism and co-morbid conditions.

Primary care services – Provided by Dr. Yolanda Swindell, primary care physician, in practice in community for 25 years. Began providing pediatric care Aug. 2019.


Enrichment programs – Transitioning to virtual.


Friday night programs for teens.


Let’s Move special needs fitness classes.


Community outreach and awareness – Autism 101 training classes for community and professionals.

Mr. Sampson thanked the presenters and opened the meeting up for comments and suggestions.

Dr. Tazanu asked how CERTs differ from autism specialists.

Ms. Brown said CERTS are school-based and do more direct service to students. Parents can contact them at the schools.

Sarah Wayland said a parent asked her how speech services will be provided in distance learning, said she was told it would be provided to those who were speech-only, others would have a consult.

Ms. Bowman said she would need to know more details, but said some misinformation was provided by direct service providers, asked to reach out to parent.

One attendee asked when they will be contacted regarding the ICLP.

Ms. Bowman said ICLPs should be done by now, send contact info to Ms. Brown at jennifer3brown@pgcps.org to get a meeting scheduled.

One parent said she was told by the nonpublic school her child attends that ICLPs will be limited to three goals. Ms. Bowman said that is incorrect, but that not all goals and objectives on the IEP can be addressed in the ICLP, but that a three-goal limit was not part of the guidance given. She said to follow up with Dr. Wright and Dr. Blackson.
One parent said she has two children, one in a neighborhood school and one in a nonpublic placement, and the child in the nonpublic placement is having online lessons every day and meeting with the social psychologist. The other child is getting only pre-recorded lessons.

Ms. Bowman said all teachers have been trained on the expectations, and she will follow up with the nonpublic and school administrators.

One person asked if every high school student was getting instruction at the same time. Ms Bowman said there is a master schedule, but exact timing may vary.

One parent said she feels like she has to be the teacher at home. She reminded parents they have the right to seek accommodations and to make their voices heard.

Mr. Sampson thanked everyone for attending the virtual meeting. He said the next meeting is scheduled for May 26 and the topic is supporting a child with a disability in reading.

Mr. Samspon said that we rea really living in unprecedented times, and that we really need to dig into our faith, turn to one another and keep in communication with teachers and school staff and be engaged with our students and their teachers.

He said that over 40 people attended the Zoom meeting, and that it is unknown if online meetings will become “the new normal.”

Mr. Sampson thanked the presenters, parents and other attendees. He reminded everyone to practice social distancing, wash their hands often and to stay safe.

Mr. Sampson closed the meeting at 8:20 p.m.

